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Vehicle registration, no insurance and driver’s license charges often comprise a significant portion of the 

traffic court docket and it is virtually impossible to plan or predict how many of those defendants may plead 

guilty on a particular date.  Fingerprinting these defendants will usually require having an additional bailiff 

or police officer assigned to court, in addition to those already dedicated to security, and can require access 

to police equipment that is not readily available in the courtroom (particularly for cities without dedicated 

courtrooms and for those police agencies submitting prints to the KBI electronically).   It may also require 

access to fingerprinting equipment located in secure booking areas of police departments, which is 

substantially more complicated when court takes place after business hours.  Fingerprinting is also time-

consuming and may require multiple defendants to wait for substantial periods of time after they have 

appeared and entered their plea before being escorted for fingerprints and released. 

 

As you are undoubtedly also aware, it is currently exceedingly difficult for law enforcement 

agencies in our state to recruit, hire and retain qualified personnel.  Having to locate and assign police 

personnel to fingerprinting duties concurrent with court operations only adds to the staffing burdens 

currently being experienced by most agencies. 

 

Fingerprinting Defendants Convicted of These Traffic Offenses Does Not Appear to Serve 

any Significant Purpose. 

 

While police departments in larger cities may take fingerprints using electronic scanners, many 

(and I would surmise, most smaller Kansas departments) still use cards and ink.  Consequently, when prints 

are taken, there is no effort undertaken to immediately verify someone’s identity, nor are municipal courts 

charged with that responsibility under current law.  Rather, the fingerprints are typically submitted to the 

KBI long after the defendant has left the courthouse.  Thus, to my knowledge, nothing is done with the 

prints concurrently or thereafter at the local municipal level and I am unaware that the KBI does anything 

with them when they are received later.  In any event, in most cases, nothing is done contemporaneously 

with the taking of fingerprints at the time of conviction. 

 

 I hope that this information is of assistance to you in considering this piece of legislation.  

 

Thank you very much for your consideration and attention to this matter. 

 

      Very truly yours,  

 

      /s/ Keith E. Drill                       . 

      Keith E. Drill, Municipal Judge 
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